Auburn City Committee Notes 2017

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

January 31, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Gloria Emery, Joe Berry, Debbie Berry, Alfreda Fournier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Gina Melaragno, Bonnie Starbird, Josette Malacaria, Wayne Wirts, Kevin Simpson, Candy Gleason, Grady Burns, Louann Burns, Pat Gauthier, John Cleveland, John Mitchell, Wendy Mitchell, David Dexter, Tina Gilbert, Chad Roberts, Eric Samson, Mary Roussel, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Bonnie Hayes, Jennifer Simons, Joel Simons, Jon Oxman, Margie Oxman, Ed Hill, Ted Small, Susan Weiss, Bob Weiss, Cindy Elias, James Ayotte, Holly Cooney, Faith Barker, Bettyann Sheats, Andrea Paul, Nate LeClair

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for November 22, 2016 was distributed and accepted, with a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Alfreda Fournier. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Grady Burns.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws.

New Business: Candidates are needed to run for state and local office.

Speaker: Peggy Schaffer, Vice Chair of the Maine Democratic Party, addressed the committee, standing in at the last minute for Chair Phil Bartlett, who was ill. Peggy ran for and was elected vice chair immediately after the November 2016 election. The party officers have been encouraged by the groundswell of support since the election. The Democratic National Committee elections will be held at the regional locations in February. A focus will be on bottom up rather than top down efforts. Emerge Maine has seen a surge of applicants for support for women running for office. A new field organizer will be hired.

Peggy took questions from the floor on many topics, including better communication between state party and the town committees, mentoring of Democratic college students, messaging to gain a wider base of support, message versus substance, redistricting, working class issues, and presence at public events.

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: The possession but not sale of marijuana has gone into effect. Gina’s bills include (1) catching up TANF with inflation, as it has not been adjusted in 16 years; (2) requiring the state to pay Medicaid seed money for schools; and (3) a tax on the extraction of spring water.

Bettyann Sheats, House District 64: Bettyann has submitted bills regarding veterans affairs and a “second chance” bill to improve employment prospects for immigrants, mentally challenged individuals, and those with a minor criminal record. The transportation committee went on a long field trip. Rail expansion and intermodal transportation continue to be considered.

Grady Burns, Auburn City Councilor at Large: The search for a new city manager is ongoing. The functionality of the city council is not great. Citizen participation is badly needed, especially regarding the budget. 

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair of the Auburn School Committee: Harriman Associates, a local firm, has been selected as the architect for the new high school. The site of the school is the next big choice. The budget is under discussion. Bonnie noted that a federal requirement that homeless youth be transported from other towns to Auburn schools is a large budget item.
Announcements: Several new local groups have formed in response to the actions of the Trump Administration, including Unified L/A and Central Maine Resist. 

The meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m. until February 28, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

February 28, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Gloria Emery, Joe Berry, Alfreda Fournier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Gina Melaragno, Bonney Starbird, Josette Malacaria, Wayne Wirts, Kevin Simpson, Lou Ann Burns, Pat Gauthier, John Mitchell, Wendy Mitchell, Nathan Burchill, Tina Gilbert, Eric Samson, Mary Roussel, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Bonnie Hayes, Jennifer Simons, Joel Simons, Ted Small, Cindy Elias, James Ayotte, Leonard Kimble, Cynthia Jalbert, Adam Cote, Adam Lee

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for January 31, 2017 was distributed and accepted, with a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Alfreda Fournier. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Silver Moore-Leamon, seconded by Alfreda Fournier.

The committee welcomed three new members: Bonney Starbird; and James Ayotte and Nathan Burchill, both members of the Maine Young Democrats. Nathan has offered to help with city committee social media presence.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws. Due to a scheduling conflict, the March meeting will be pushed ahead to the third Tuesday, March 21, 2017.

New Business: None.

Speakers: Adam Lee, attorney with Trafton, Matzen, Belleau & Frenette, discussed his candidacy for the Ward 4 city council seat left vacant when Tina Gilbert moved away from that ward. Adam served on the council in 2013-2015. In addition to his interest in downtown development, Adam is motivated by two disturbing trends on a local and national basis: consolidation of power, and dislocation of involvement by residents as well as dislocation from our neighbors in Lewiston (which is not necessarily an endorsement the joint charter). Adam introduced his friend Adam Cote, likely gubernatorial candidate in 2018.

Adam Cote, an attorney with Drummond, Woodson, lives in Sanford with his wife and five children, and has been on the Sanford city council and school board, and is involved in youth sports coaching. His area of practice is energy and utilities. He is CEO of Thermal Energy Storage of Maine. He is a graduate of Colby College and a member of the Maine Army National Guard who was deployed to Bosnia, Iraq, and Afghanistan. Adam would like to bring a change from the negative tone of the chief executives at both the state and national level. He sees potential for local jobs through renewable energy. He is expected to announce his candidacy for the governor’s race soon.

Ted Small, an attorney with Skelton, Taintor & Abbott, worked for a top polling firm in Washington DC before going to law school. His focus was on messaging for local and national races and referenda. Ted explained that while most people favor Democratic positions, Democrats have lost much ground on the state level over the past decades. A simpler way to describe our positions can reach people who are not attentive to politics. He suggests tying issues to basic concepts like freedom and safety; for example, talking about “welfare” in terms of a safety net during unexpected life changes like job loss or illness or talking about gay rights in terms of freedom for all. Ted took questions from the floor and offered suggestions to candidates when talking to constituents.  

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: Gina’s committee, the Insurance and Financial Services Committee, has voted for three consumer protection bills: (1) prohibiting insurers in various sectors from raising premiums or denying coverage based upon age; (2) nondiscrimination against living organ donors; and (3) allowing pharmacies to notify their customers if the price of their medication is lower than their co-pay.

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair of the Auburn School Committee: Work continues on the new high school and the budget. The committee is in the process of finding out how much of the past research from the school construction proposal the state will accept.

Announcements: New Beginnings continues to seek people interested in preparing, serving, and cleaning up from meals at the homeless youth shelter. Please contact Ed if you are interested in helping.

Resist Central Maine is actively lobbying Susan Collins and Bruce Poliquin. See Renee or Kevin if you are interested in participating.

The meeting adjourned on a motion from Tina Gilbert at 8:55 p.m. until March 21, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

March 21, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Gloria Emery, Joe Berry, Alfreda Fournier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Bonney Starbird, Wayne Wirts, Kevin Simpson, Lou Ann Burns, Grady Burns, Wendy Mitchell, Eric Samson, Bob Mennealy, Gil Ross, Bonnie Hayes, Jennifer Simons, Joel Simons, Leonard Kimble, Adam Lee, David Dexter, Amos Woodward, Faith Barker, Leroy Walker, Tizz Crowley

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for February 28, 2017 was distributed and accepted, with a motion from Bob Mennealy, seconded by Alfreda Fournier. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Silver Moore-Leamon, seconded by Bob Mennealy.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws. 

New Business: Ed was contacted by Ron Potvin, who asked that either he or Jim Howaniec be allowed to address the committee regarding the proposed Lewiston-Auburn charter. This will take place at our next meeting on April 25.

Sheila asked for help in creating a raffle committee and for volunteers for an upcoming yard sale. We have knitted goods to sell. The committee is in need of ways to raise money for our treasury.

Speaker: Chip Morrison, long-time public servant and current member from Auburn of the Lewiston-Auburn Joint Charter Commission, provided a history of the charter and an update on the process. After a joint meeting of the Auburn and Lewiston city councils, a petition to create the charter commission passed. Six members were elected to the commission in 2014. All are volunteers and the commission raises money for expenses it incurs. Part of the reason for creating the commission was that three studies regarding consolidation of twin city functions were not implemented.

Some of the points that Chip mentioned in favor of joining the two cities are that together the cities would receive more revenue sharing, there would be financial savings, and public safety would be improved, particularly fire response time. If combining the two cities made the area more attractive to newcomers, the current population and economic losses could be halted. The high school graduation rate, currently lower than other cities in Maine, could be improved with better schools.

Public outreach regarding the charter will continue until the referendum vote on November 7, 2017. If the charter were to pass it would become effective in January 2021. A number of issues would be issued addressed during the transition period, including labor contracts.

Chip took questions from the audience, and a number of attendees expressed their concerns about whether consolidation should still be considered instead of merging, and how the merger would be implemented.

Finally, Chip asked the group what characteristics were important in choosing a new name for the proposed municipality, and members were given an opportunity to vote on three proposed names.

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62 and Bettyann Sheats, House District 64, were working at the state house and unable to attend the meeting.

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair of the Auburn School Committee: Bonnie was attending the high school building committee meeting, but attended the charter discussion.

Alfreda Fournier, Androscoggin County Commissioner, noted that there are good new commissioners and that the commission is working on the sheriff’s association contract.

Adam Lee will be a candidate for the vacancy in Ward 4, with the special election to be held June 13.

Announcements: New Beginnings continues to seek people interested in preparing, serving, and cleaning up from meals at the homeless youth shelter. Please contact Ed if you are interested in helping.

The Maine Democratic Party will hold a public forum at the Hilton Garden Inn on April 3 at 6:30 p.m.

Resist Central Maine is actively lobbying Angus King, Susan Collins, and Bruce Poliquin. See Renee or Kevin if you are interested in participating.

The meeting adjourned on a motion from Bob Mennealy, seconded by Tizz Crowley, at 8:45 p.m. until April 25, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

April 25, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Pat Gauthier, Bob Cavanaugh, Gloria Emery, Bernice Brooks, Alfreda Fournier, Cynthia Jalbert, Peter Elier, Candy Gleason, Louann Burns, Bob Mennealy, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Leonard Kimble, David Dexter, Gina Melaragno; Ron Potvin, James Howaniec

The meeting was called to order at 7:08 p.m.

The secretary’s report for March 21, 2017 was distributed and accepted. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted. Ed reported that the executive officers authorized an ad costing $100 in the Western Maine Labor Council publication, in memory of Bob Burns, member and former vice chair of the Auburn Democratic City Committee, who was honored in memoriam by the labor council.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws. Candidates are needed to run for state senator, mayor, and city council seats.

Speakers: Former Auburn City Councilor Ron Potvin and former Mayor of Lewiston James Howaniec of the Coalition Opposed to Lewiston-Auburn Consolidation (colac.org) addressed the committee, following the address to the committee in March by Chip Morrison of the Lewiston-Auburn Joint Charter Commission.

Mr. Howaniec stated that the idea of merging the cities is not a new one, and that he does not believe it is a grassroots effort. He wants Lewiston to remain Lewiston, a great place that has its problems, but that he is proud of. Addressing the economic arguments, he does not consider them to be strong and he considers the savings put forth by the joint charter commission to be “bogus.” The cuts to city budgets would be cuts to personnel, and equalizing the union contracts could be expensive. There are unanswered questions, such as changing the 911 systems and renaming streets.

Mr. Potvin stated that his experience on the Auburn City Council motivated him to join the oppose effort. He considers that when the merger was looked at in 2007 the numbers didn’t work and no money would be saved. An Auburn ambulance would be moved from Auburn to Lewiston. Lewiston’s property tax reevaluation is coming, and with the merge there could not be two separate evaluations. Potvin feels that Auburn “will be on the losing end.” There are costs to the merger itself.

There will be a forum held in June with both sides, facilitated by the local Chamber of Commerce, and public hearings will be held before each city council. Other forums will probably be held. Mr. Potvin urged the Lewiston and Auburn Democrats to host a forum.

Bettyann Sheats stated that she had sat in on a number of joint charter meetings and did not think that the savings were “bogus.” It remains to be seen whether the more vocal opposition to the merger will prevail.

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: Legislature is moving toward Real ID compliance. The governor is still holding up the issuance of the senior housing bond.
Bettyann Sheats, House District 64: Unanimous vote out of transportation committee to ban cellphone use in cars.

Alfreda Fournier, Androscoggin County Commissioner, noted that the commission is working on the union contracts.

Announcements: New Beginnings continues to seek people interested in preparing, serving, and cleaning up from meals at the homeless youth shelter. Please contact Ed if you are interested in helping.

Adam Lee will be a candidate for the vacancy in Ward 4, with the special election to be held June 13.

Resist Central Maine is actively lobbying Angus King, Susan Collins, and Bruce Poliquin. See Renee or Kevin if you are interested in participating.

The Maine Democratic Party is looking for summer interns. If you know anyone who would be interested, visit the website at http://www.mainedems.org/intern.

The meeting adjourned on a motion from Bob Mennealy at 8:55 p.m. until Thursday, May 25, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Gina Melaragno, Acting Secretary

Renee Cote, Recording Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

May 25, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Renee Cote, Alfreda Fournier, Louann Burns, Gil Ross, Gina Melaragno, Bilal Hussein, Kevin Simpson, Bonney Starbird, Bob Gardner, Sheila Plummer, Wendy Mitchell, Faith Barker, Bettyann Sheats, Adam Lee, Nate Libby

The meeting was called to order at 7:11 p.m.

The secretary’s report for April 25, 2017 was distributed and accepted on a motion from Bonnie Hayes, seconded by Alfreda Fournier. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted on motion from Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Bonnie Hayes.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws. Candidates are needed to run for state senator, mayor, and city council seats.

Speaker: Nate Libby, State Senator from Lewiston, District 21, and Assistant Democratic Leader, began his presentation by noting that most of the work done by the legislature is a bipartisan effort. Only 5 percent of the issues are contentious, and covered in the news. For example, a recent bipartisan bill bans automatic renewals by so-called competitive electricity providers and reverts customers to the standard electricity offer unless they elect to continue with the other providers. This will save customers money, as the standard offer is now lower than the offer from the other providers. 

A bill to end funding for Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) was narrowly defeated in the Senate. In the vote on this bill, and others, some members of the Republican caucus have not followed the positions taken by the current state senator from District 20, Eric Brakey. The prospects for regaining that seat in light of the incumbent running for U.S. Senate were discussed. 

The budget, due to be finalized by June 30, remains a sticking point, with the Republicans refusing to implement the 3 percent tax on high-income individuals earmarked for education approved by referendum in 2016. The Democrats remain firm on fully funding the state education budget.

Another referendum question, on ranked choice voting, was found unconstitutional in an advisory opinion by the Maine Supreme Court initiated by Republicans. A constitutional amendment, which faces long odds, has been introduced by Senator Cathy Breen of District 25.

The charter to merge the two cities has met with some skepticism from the local legislative delegation. Senator Libby pointed out that while the cost savings are difficult to assess at this point, there are other advantages to merging the cities.

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: The Insurance and Financial Services Committee supported a bill to end surprise billing, meaning insured people will not receive large bills from out of network providers for services they did not expect to come from these providers. In addition, the committee created a task force to study the implementation of universal health care in Maine.
Bettyann Sheats, House District 64: The Transportation Committee killed a bill to end the Maine Turnpike Authority. A bill to prohibit fire retardants in fabrics was passed.
Alfreda Fournier, Androscoggin County Commissioner: The commission approved a new personnel policy, which includes a new position for an officer to work with the DA on family issues.

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair, Auburn School Committee: Vote yes on the school budget on June 13.

Announcements: There will be a showing of the film Now Is the Time, Health Care for Everyone, on Monday, June 12 from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. at the Auburn Public Library. Maine All Care members Bonney Starbird and Henk Goorhuis MD are the presenters. Free admission and refreshments provided.

Androscoggin County Democrats meet Thursday, June 15 at 6:30 at the Lewiston Armory.

New Beginnings continues to seek people interested in preparing, serving, and cleaning up from meals at the homeless youth shelter. Please contact Ed if you are interested in helping.

Adam Lee will be a candidate for the vacancy in Ward 4, with the special election to be held Tuesday, June 13, the same day as the school budget vote.

Resist Central Maine is actively lobbying Angus King, Susan Collins, and Bruce Poliquin. See Renee or Kevin if you are interested in participating.

The Maine Democratic Party is looking for summer interns. If you know anyone who would be interested, visit the website at http://www.mainedems.org/intern.

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. until Tuesday, June 27, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Recording Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

September 26, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Renee Cote, Alfreda Fournier, Louann Burns, Bee Brooks, Bonnie Hayes, Robert Hayes, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Gina Melaragno, Kevin Simpson, Bonney Starbird, Wayne Werts, Georgette Sampson, Wendy Mitchell, Chad Roberts, Bettyann Sheats, Adam Lee, Ned Claxton, James Ayotte, Colin O’Neill, Pat Gautier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Anne Kinney, Matt Leonard, Jason Levesque, Holly Lasagna, Andy Titus, Dustin Miles, David Young

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for June 27, 2017 was distributed and accepted on a motion from Bonnie Hayes, seconded by Alfreda Fournier. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted on motion from Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Bonnie Hayes.

Old Business: None

New Business: Thanks to James Ayotte, Auburn Democrats have a Facebook page. Members are encouraged to visit the page and “like” the page, and give feedback. www.facebook.com/AuburnMEDemocrats.
Municipal Candidates: Instead of a guest speaker, the candidates for Auburn city council and mayor were all invited to address the committee. Belinda Gerry and Leroy Walker were unable to attend.

David C. Young, former school committee member, after a retirement from local office is seeking his third term as an at-large city councilor.

Dustin M. Miles moved to Auburn four years ago and is a teacher in Lewiston. He is running for the first time for the Ward 5 city council seat.

Robert Hayes, long-time former city councilor for Ward 2, is again running for the Ward 2 seat, with a focus on cooperation with Lewiston whether or not the referendum passes.

Wayne R. Werts, retired from the Auburn Fire Department and formerly a representative in the Maine legislature, is running for at-large Auburn city councilor, to work on local issues.

Andrew D. Titus is seeking reelection to the Ward 3 city council, after his first term as a councilor, and welcomes any citizen input.

Adam R. Lee, currently a city councilor for Ward 4, is seeking election as Auburn’s mayor, and is prepared to work collaboratively with the councilors, city manager, school committee, and with Lewiston regardless of the outcome of the merger referendum.

Alfreda Fournier, former Androscoggin County Commissioner, is running for city councilor for Ward 4, bringing a strong knowledge of city government.

Holly Lasagna, a member of the joint charter commission for the proposed merger, seeks to continue her public service as a city councilor for Ward 1.

Jason Levesque is a candidate for mayor of Auburn, who presented a business and job creation platform for Auburn.

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: There will be a special legislative session to deal with the implementation of the recreational marijuana referendum, the ranked choice referendum, and the food sovereignty law. Will Lund, superintendent of the Bureau of Consumer Credit, reminds citizens to freeze their credit in the wake of the Equifax breach, although many have reported difficulties in doing so.

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair, Auburn School Committee: The school committee is looking at sites for the new Edward Little High School and reviewing the building plans to see that the space matches the curriculum needs. The new building process is progressing according to plan.

Announcements: Chad Roberts is on the Lewiston/Auburn Transit Committee, and will walk in the Dempsey Challenge.

Colin O’Neill is the grassroots organizer for the Maine Democratic Party for Androscoggin, Oxford, Franklin, Somerset, and Kennebec Counties. His job is to encourage candidates up and down the ballot. He can build volunteer teams, and is working with the city committees to provide trainings for local candidates. He is also helping Adam Lee in his mayoral campaign, and in that capacity is looking for drivers to help Adam with his doors.

New Beginnings continues to seek people interested in preparing, serving, and cleaning up from meals at the homeless youth shelter. Please contact Ed if you are interested in helping.

Resist Central Maine is actively lobbying Angus King, Susan Collins, and Bruce Poliquin. See Renee or Kevin if you are interested in participating.

The meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m. until Tuesday, October 24, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Recording Secretary
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October 24, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Renee Cote, Louann Burns, Bee Brooks, Bonnie Hayes, Robert Hayes, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Gina Melaragno, Kevin Simpson, Bonney Starbird, Wendy Mitchell, Chad Roberts, Bettyann Sheats, Adam Lee, Ned Claxton, James Ayotte, Pat Gautier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Mary Roussel, Robert Mennealey, Leonard Kimble, Bob Shaw, David Dexter, Claire Nacinovich, Belinda Gerry, Don D’Autier

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for September 27, 2017 was distributed and accepted on a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Bonnie Hayes. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted on a motion from Bettyann Sheats, seconded by Bonnie Hayes.

Old Business: On Monday evening, October 16, 2017 at Auburn City Hall, Bonney Starbird was elected Interim Commissioner by acclamation for the Democratic seat for District Five of the Androscoggin County Commission. Twelve people were in attendance and seven were able to vote.

New Business: The committee voted, on a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Bob Shaw, to donate $50 to the Trinity Jubilee Center for the holidays. The Auburn Democratic City Committee will hold the annual holiday party on December 12 at Margarita’s Restaurant on Center St. in Auburn.

Office Holder Updates:
Bettyann Sheats gave an update on the special legislative session held on October 23. The business included a correction to the food sovereignty bill. An omnibus bill was passed covering items left out of the referendum to legalize recreational marijuana regarding rulemaking and licensing. This bill is not veto proof and if the expected governor’s veto is not overridden the referendum as written goes into effect. Regarding the ranked choice voting referendum, after five votes the House and Senate agreed to a two-year moratorium before implementation of the law. It is considered that three out of ten different levels of elections will not be constitutionally able to use ranked choice voting. Finally, funding for Global Information Systems was passed.

Adam Lee: Much of the city council business has been conducted in executive session. Funds from federal HUD for stay-home rentals that would allow families with students in Auburn schools were approved to the end of the school year. This currently involves eight students.

Bonnie Hayes: The search for the site for the new high school continues, and negotiations regarding the ed techs are in progress.

Municipal Office Candidates:
Belinda Gerry, who was unable to attend last month’s forum, is running for reelection for one of the two at-large city council seats. She is against the city merger, has worked on the senior community center at Pettengill Park, and has worked on transportation issues. She also thinks there have been too many executive sessions.

All of the School Committee candidates for ward seats are running unopposed: Bob Mennealy, Ward 1; Bonnie Hayes, reelection to Ward 2; Tom Kendall, Ward 3; for Ward 4, a write-in candidate is in the works; Daniel Poisson, Sr. for Ward 5. Three candidates are contending for the two at-large seats: Faith Fontaine, Pat Gauthier, and Claire Nacinovich. Pat and Claire addressed the committee regarding their vision for the school committee.

In other business, Adam Pontius from the Committee for Ranked Choice Voting discussed the work of his committee. He noted that with the referendum passed last year, all June primary races are considered constitutional for ranked choice voting, as are all federal level races. The constitutional issues arise with the statewide November races for House, Senate, and governor.

Announcements: The Maine Democratic Party continues to hold public forums for the contenders in the June gubernatorial primary. The Androscoggin County Democratic Committee officers are Elaine Makas, chair; Robin Beck, vicechair; Mary Roussel, treasurer; and Jan Pentheny, secretary.

The meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m. on a motion from Mary Roussel until Tuesday, November 28 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Renee Cote, secretary
Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

November 28, 2017

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Renee Cote, Louann Burns, Gina Melaragno, Bonney Starbird, Wendy Mitchell, Chad Roberts, Adam Lee, Ned Claxton, James Ayotte, Pat Gautier, Mary Roussel, Wayne Werts, Tina Gilbert, Sandy Doctoroff,  Bob Shaw, Jared Golden, Dan Jenkins, Alfreda Fournier

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for October 24, 2017 was distributed and accepted on a motion from Bob Shaw, seconded by Mary Roussel. The officers continue to ask that members who are able to print out the minutes do so.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted on a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Tina Gilbert.

Old Business: Please send any comments or questions about the Auburn Democrats Facebook page to James Ayotte. www.facebook.com/AuburnMEDemocrats.
New Business: The Auburn Democratic City Committee will hold the annual holiday party on December 12, 6 p.m. at Margarita’s Restaurant on Center St. in Auburn. E-mail updates are available from Ned Claxton, ecjrmd@gmail.com. A candidate is sought for the Maine House District 63 seat.

Office Holder Updates:
Bonney Starbird, Interim Democratic Commissioner for District Five of the Androscoggin County Commission, gave the following report: The most recent action at the county commission is the passing of the 2018 budget. Also the commission recently approved the final contract negotiations with the union for jail employees.  
There was also approval to change the court house hours from 8:30 to 5 with 1 hour lunch break to 8:30 to 4:30 with 1/2 hour lunch break.  
There is an ongoing issue between the Coastal Counties Workforce, Inc. and the state to disperse approximately $8 million for workforce development and training services. The money comes from the United States Dept. of Labor under the workforce innovation and opportunity act (WIOC). The funds are used to provide job training services to laid-off, low-income, unemployed Maine workers. Due to withholding of the monies, some workforce staff has been laid off. The funds are designated for the specific purpose of workforce development. Gov. LePage has withheld the funds citing duplication of services. A member of the Androscoggin commission is currently working with the state and hoping for improved negotiation for the release of these funds as designated.
Finally, the county courthouse clock has been repaired.
Adam Lee, Ward 4 City Councilor: Monday November 27 was the last meeting of the present city council, and Adam’s last meeting as councilor for Ward 4 (to be replaced by Alfreda Fournier). Auburn has a junior hockey team coming in, name and logo to be announced. The Norway Savings Arena will be getting a new restaurant to replace the current food concession. The city of Auburn has granted a waiver of foreclosure to the limited profit LLC that purchased St. Louis church in New Auburn. The waiver is for back taxes for 2015. 

Gina Melaragno, House District 62: No report. The next legislative session begins in the first week of January.

Speaker: Jared Golden, Democratic Representative from House District 60 in Lewiston, is the Assistant Majority Leader for the Maine House of Representatives, chair of the Joint Select Committee on Joint Rules, and chair of the Committee on Elections. He has served two terms in the House. He is a Democratic candidate for the office of U.S. Representative for the Second Congressional District, running in the June 2018 primary. 

Originally from Leeds, Jared served as a U.S. Marine in Iraq and Afghanistan. After the recent failures in implementing important citizen referenda, he saw that direct democracy was being ignored by the governor. The Democratic majority that came into the Maine House in 2012 was able to block many of the governor’s worst policies, and continues to do so. A U.S. House under Democratic control in 2018 could similarly block some of the president’s agenda. Twenty-four seats need to be flipped.

Jared emphasized the proper role of leaders to take the hard tasks and lift up their subordinates. This leadership, as well as his experience working for a living and his willingness to be a fighter rather than a hider distinguish him from Representative Poliquin. In response to a question from the audience, Jared stated that he was the primary candidate best suited to represent the Second District because of his life and work experience, his service as a veteran, his status as an elected official, and his ability to talk to voters in a way they can understand. This is important because currently in the Maine legislature only five Democrats live north of Bangor and only one in Oxford County.

Jared has sponsored about seven bills on veterans’ issues. He stated that he will not back away from defending immigrants, and will focus on economic issues. Dan Jenkins, a campaign coordinator, looks forward to hearing from volunteers.
Announcements: The Maine Democratic Party continues to hold public forums for the contenders in the June gubernatorial primary. Robin Beck, vice-chair of the Androscoggin County Democratic Committee has stepped down. See Mary Roussel, county committee treasurer, for information about the county committee.

The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. on a motion from Tina Gilbert until Tuesday, December 12 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by Renee Cote, secretary
